NRHC Business Meeting

Saturday, March 28, 2009

Loews Annapolis Hotel

Annapolis, MD

Jon Schlenker – President, Presiding

I.   
Call to Order

Dr. Schlenker, the region’s President, from University of Maine, Augusta,  opened the meeting at 5:30 p.m. on March 28, 2009.  The members had just introduced themselves at a previous meeting of Developing Honors so that we proceeded with the agenda.
II.   
Minutes Approval

Dr. Shirley Myers, Executive Secretary/Treasurer, from Gallaudet University, presented the minutes taken by Dr. Ross Wheeler, Faculty Representative, from Queens College from the NRHC Business Meeting held at NCHC, San Antonio, TX, October 24, 2008.  (Secretary/Treasurer Myers was unable to attend the conference.) The minutes were approved.
  
Financial Report
Dr. Myers presented the financial report, indicating that as of March 25, 2009, the region’s treasury stood at $138,863.87. The report was approved.
III.   
Conference Report
Dr. Hunt-Bull, President-Elect, reported that amount collected in registration fees and expenses could not be presented because registrations went through Salisbury University (because no extra fees were charged for online registration, including credit card payments), and the person in charge of these registrations, Dr. Lucy Morrison, from Salisbury University, was ill. However, he was able to report that 319 registered online and a few more registered at the hotel for a total of 323.  Dr. Hunt-Bull also remarked the submission of 225 proposals, possibly a record. Members complimented the conference overall, and a student complimented the program booklet.
IV.   
Conference Update 

Harrisburg 2010
Dr. Wheeler reported that the hotel we are looking at for the conference next year is located next to a science museum (and a mall). The room price for a double is good at only $124/night. Good City-as-Text ideas include: Hershey; Gettysburg; the downtown area (particularly the use of historic buildings—a point of comparison with Annapolis); hiking at a nearby lake; and Pennsylvania Dutch country. Dr. Kim Klein, Honors Director at Shippensburg University, has offered to serve as the local contact. She will contact other possible local support: Lock Haven University (2 hours and 20 minutes from Harrisburg), Millersville University, Harrisburg Area Community College, and Penn State, Harrisburg.
2011 

Dr. Wheeler reported that the University of Southern Maine confirmed interest in serving as the local host for a regional conference in Portland, Maine about a year and a half ago. We need to re-confirm. Two possible hotels downtown are the Eastland ($99/night) and the Holiday Inn ($125/night). Other possible locations are Salem, Massachusetts; Hartford, Connecticut; Niagara Falls, New York; and Albany, New York. Dr. Wheeler will investigate these sites in case Portland does not work out and report back at the fall meeting.
V.   
Student Caucus
Student Representative Autumn Riley from Lock Haven University had to leave early for a family emergency, so Caroline Sweeney, also from Lock Haven, took her place.  Ms. Sweeney and Student Representative Carolyn D’Andrea from the College of St. Elizabeth summarized the student caucus. 

The good news: Students
· loved the hotel; 
· applauded the theme for being broad enough for students to incorporate topics they wanted to present or talk about;

· appreciated diverse City-as-Text options; 
· thought the student reps provided well-planned mixers—the turnout was better than last year;
· liked the blue bags with information on the city (supplied by the Conference and Visitors Bureau); and
· welcomed the list of restaurants. 
A few possible improvements in relation to these positives:
· consider either covering internet service in rooms or providing an internet café for free access in a separate space (sitting in the lobby for free access was awkward); 
· make sure enough garbage cans can be found around the hotel; 
· secure discounts at local restaurants;
· offer chicken either along with fish or instead of it

· offer soda instead of iced tea

· avoid tofu in vegetarian choices; offer pasta instead
· offer more board game options for the first student social

· create a system to encourage more “mixing,” such as color coded name tags [Note: student was unaware this idea had been tried out the first night of this very conference]

· Publicize the music request sheets better

Constructive Criticism and Suggested Changes
· Roundtables: Move the event from early Saturday morning to another time. Consider ending City-as-Text earlier (many were done with the explorations early anyway this time and could have gone to an earlier wrap up time) and then having the Roundtables.  Another possible time might be a dinner or lunch rather than breakfast.
· City-as-Text: 
· Also move the time to start later, like 11 am because many places were not open at 9:30.

· Provide more structure but not too much: Possibly designate a leader for each specific city as text excursion, a person who knows what to look for.  At the same time however, give students the option of going off from the group leader and exploring on their own. 
· The Guide for St. John’s College showed up 20 minutes late in the morning
· Wrap-Up was too long [it did go 20 minutes over time]
· Publicize well the fees involved

· Make more of an effort to get readings to students: possibly email directly to students

· Program: Place the full program online before the conference

· Sessions

· Some moderators should provide a clear notice of waning time instead of cutting off presenters; or provide clocks in rooms

· Some professors in the audience seemed to attack presenters with negative criticism rather than help them with constructive comments

VI.   
Newsletter

Dr. Wheeler suggested having an online newsletter where we could post news and photos of the conference. An online version would allow timely postings. Changing news more often would feel more dynamic. Terry Jewett, faculty member of the Honors Board and Curriculum Development Committee at Monroe College and webmaster for the NRHC website (http://www.nrhchonors.org/ ), reviewed the fact that the website he and his students developed was accepted at San Antonio and noted that, over the last six months, they have posted anything they were requested to put on the site. He hoped more people would submit items such as pictures and items for a newsletter.  Those present gave him permission to post such items. At some point, we may need to look for an editor for the newsletter submissions. [Update: With the passing of Terry Jewett, Cliff Brozo, also of Monroe,  has re-designed and is now maintaining the website; the issue of finding a person to take care of the newsletter or a place on the web for photos and articles remains up in the air.]
VII. Sleeping Bag Seminars
We have one possibility this year:

Assateague, hosted by Salisbury University.  Dr. Richard England, Director of the Thomas E. Bellavance Honors Program, reported on this possibility and briefly explained what sleeping bag seminars are (information at http://www.nrhchonors.org/seminar.htm). He noted that usually those from schools within driving distance  (100-150 miles) come to the host school so as to keep costs low.  Small grants from NRHC also keep costs low.
VIII. Old Business
The executive committee clarified the terms of the decision last fall to award up to $500 for participation in a program of Partners in the Park. The terms are as follows:

· The award covers tuition fees only

· The student is from an institution that is a member of NRHC

· The student agrees to write a report on what the experience meant to the student; this report or reflection will be posted at our NRHC website

In addition, NRHC will ask Southern Utah, the institution handling the payment, to provide a receipt as well as an accounting of fees spent.  We will also expect that any unspent funds will be returned to NRHC.
IX.   
New Business

Loud students late at night: A family came up to the registration desk and complained that on the fourth floor our students were running up and down the hall, slamming doors, and otherwise being a public nuisance into the wee hours of the morning. The rooms where the problem originated were thought to be 444 and 402. We will post do and don’t behavior guidelines online for our next conference.

Trend toward reading papers lamented: Few can be compelling while reading a paper. We might state that presenters cannot read papers.

Stalled technology stalled some presentations: Moderators should keep students going when technology crashes. If they do not, and time is spent trying to fix the problem, the last presenters do not get enough time.

Projectors as part of NRHC responsibility? We do provide screens, but not projectors.  The costs are usually high—for example, at Loews Annapolis the cost would have been $300/room/day.  In some hotels, students cannot bring projectors because of a restriction of set up to union members. Too many power point presentations are weak: Students end up reading bullet points off a screen and bulleted points don’t require as much thinking through of a presentation. On the other hand, a student pointed out that some people are visual learners and need the screens.   In addition, it was generally acknowledged that good uses of projectors are illustrations, photos, video clips, maps, and tables.  Science disciplines expect power point or posters to display tables and other data. Bernice Braid reported that NCHC has debated this matter many times. The current resolution is to supply particular rooms with  machines, and those with good cases for their use get assigned to those special rooms. 
Julia Fennell, now President-Elect and responsible for planning Harrisburg 2010, will take the discussion of all four of these points under advisement.
Travel Stipends 
Following NCHC practice but at a lower amount, Jon Schlenker moved that NRHC provide travel stipends for members of the Executive Committee of up to $400 per person per year.  Mostly the money would cover travel to meetings other than conferences.  Some other people on a conference planning committee may be eligible for travel expenses as well.  The Executive Secretary/Treasurer will use her discretion in managing coverage of travel expenses. The proposal was accepted.
X.     
Elections

This year we need to fill four positions:  one faculty representative, two student representatives, and the vice-president. Nominations for faculty representative are Dr. Susan Dinan, Director of the Honors College at William Patterson University, and Terry Jewett, faculty member of the Honors Board and Curriculum Development Committee at Monroe College. Nominations for this position were closed. Nominations for the two student representative are Christopher Collins from Penn State, Jamie Inferrera from Point Park University, and Caroline Sweeney from Lock Haven University. The VP position has no nominations yet.  An email will go out asking for more nominations for the student representative and VP positions. Nominations for these positions will be open for one month. After that a slate will be sent out for voting.
